BLYTH TOWN COUNCIL
MINUTES OF POLICY COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 26 JULY 2011, 6.00PM AT EBOR HOUSE, CHURCH STREET, BLYTH.

Present:

Councillors
-
S Davey





K Ellis




A L Gibbs-Barton





J Newman





K Nisbet





R Parker





J R Potts





O Potts





P Reid





S Walker

In Attendance:

Town Clerk
-
S Noddings

PC011/1
1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received and accepted from Councillor I M R Tompkins.

PC011/2
2.
ELECTION OF CHAIR

Councillor J R Potts proposed that Councillor R Parker be Chair of the Policy Committee, this was seconded by Councillor K Nisbet and formally agreed.

PC011/3
3.
ELECTION OF VICE CHAIR

Councillor J R Potts proposed that Councillor K Nisbet be Vice Chair of the Policy Committee, this was seconded by Councillor K Ellis and formally agreed.

PC011/4
4.
NOTES FROM MEETING HELD ON 24 MARCH 2011

The notes of the meeting held on 24 March 2011 were approved and signed a correct record of the Policy Working Group.

Initials:

PC011/5
5.
DISCLOSURES OF INTEREST



There were no disclosures of interest declared.

PC011/6
6.
POLICIES AND PROCEDURES DISCUSSED TO DATE

It was agreed that the table would be re-circulated to all Councillors.  Action Agreed:  SN
PC011/7
7.
POLICY PRIORITIES

Councillor Parker had included 18 items under this heading and Councillors were invited to add additional items that they wished to be included in discussion.

7.1
Office Accommodation – Councillor Parker explained that he felt that Ebor House was not big enough to allow for expansion and that he had made enquiries regarding Dinsdale House.



Councillor P Reid enquired whether Dinsdale House was large enough to hold Council Meetings.

Councillor Gibbs-Barton suggested that the Chair of the Finance Committee should be asked to submit a report as the Premises Working Group had been wound up and responsibility had been passed to Finance.


Councillor J R Potts stated that he felt that this was completely the wrong approach and that what Blyth Town Council should be reviewing what was actually required.

Councillor P Reid fully supported Councillor Potts approach.


Councillor Gibbs-Barton enquired whether we should be looking at what land was available in Blyth for a new build.


Councillor Ellis felt that we should wait until all the facts are available.

Initials:

It was agreed that Councillor Parker could submit Blyth Town Council’s name to Northumberland County Council as being interested in Dinsdale House and that the facts would be developed.  Action Agreed:  BP to register interest with Northumberland County Council. JRP to submit report to Council to a future Council Meeting.
7.2
Pink Paper – Part II – Councillor Parker referred the meeting to the procedure adopted by Northumberland County Council based on the Local Government Act of 1972.

Councillor Gibbs-Barton suggested that this could be stated on the website and linked to Agendas.

Councillor Davey suggested that a laminated copy of the Policy could be taken to Council Meetings.

These suggestions were agreed.

7.3
Councillors Absence/Ill Health – it was agreed that the document relating to Leave of Absence would be re-circulated and that a copy of the Handbook would be forwarded to Councillor Walker.  Action Agreed:  SN
7.4
Times and Dates for Council Meetings – Councillor J R Potts stated that the Finance Committee would need to review the dates for their meetings because of the budgetary planning requirements.  He suggested that in addition to the October and November 2011 meetings that the December meeting be moved to January 2012.


Councillor Parker stated that Council Meetings were scheduled for November, December, January, February and March.


Councillor O Potts suggested that perhaps more Policy Committee meetings were required than Council Meetings.


Councillor Gibbs-Barton suggested that the full schedule be revised and put to the next Council Meeting for approval.  This was agreed.
Initials:
It was proposed that all meetings of the Policy Working Group should start at 6.00pm in future.  It was agreed that each individual Committee/Working Group would need to decide what time they intended to start their meetings.  
It was confirmed that with the exception of the Annual Meeting, which could not start before 6.00pm, meetings could start at any time.

7.5
Notice Board – Councillor Parker confirmed that County Councillor Jeff Reid, Leader of Northumberland County Council, is making efforts for Blyth Town Council to place a Notice Board on the Toilet Block in the Market Place.  Agreed Action: to be progressed.
7.6
Complaints Procedure – it was confirmed that the Staff Complaints Procedure had been addressed, that Members were covered by the Standards Board.  This only leaves a Public Complaints Procedure to be developed and approved.

7.7
Discipline and Capability Procedures – it was agreed that there should also be a Health & Safety Policy.  Councillor P Reid stated that Discipline and Capabilities had to be linked to a robust Appraisal Process.  This was discussed in some depth and linkage between Discipline, Capabilities and Appraisal were explained.

7.8
Community Engagement Budget – Councillor Parker explained what he meant by Community Engagement Budget and that it was funds to support community activities that were not appropriate for Community Chest funding – e.g. Funding for Community Forums or similar activities.

Councillor Gibbs-Barton felt that a report should be submitted to the Finance Committee for them to review and possibly put in place for next year.

Councillor Ellis enquired who would be eligible to apply for this funding.


Councillor P Reid enquired whether this was the same funding as the £8,000 Community Chest funding for Blyth wide activities.

Initials:

Councillor Parker stated that he envisaged that the small schemes fund would also be put into the pot.


Councillor Gibbs-Barton suggested that this should become a Community Support Budget.


Councillors Walker and Gibbs-Barton enquired whether the funds would support revenue budgets and/or capital.


Councillor P Reid enquired whether applications would continue to be directed to the Finance Committee.


Councillor O Potts stressed that Blyth Town Council could not replace what Northumberland County Council used to provided.


Councillor P Reid agreed and proposed that the beneficiaries be carefully defined.

7.9
Office Opening Times – Councillor Parker proposed the following changes to allow staff to get on with their work: -




Monday
-
10.00 to 12.00




Tuesday
-
13.00 to 16.00




Wednesday -
10.00 to 12.00




Thursday
-
13.00 to 16.00




Friday
-
10.00 to 12.00




Outside of these hours by appointment only.

Councillors Ellis and Gibbs-Barton proposed that these changes be implemented with immediate effect and placed on the website subject to confirmation or amendment by Council in September.

7.10
Clarify Working Hours for Staff to include Office – Councillor Parker explained what he had in mind and what he was trying to achieve.  He questioned why the Assets Officer’s hours were Monday to Wednesday when he was expected to attend all Council Meetings which took place on a Thursday.  

Initials:

The Clerk responded that she had not been advised that the Assets Officer was required to attend all Council Meetings – she understood that he would only be invited to attend certain Council Meetings and that it was the Assets Committee Meetings that he was required to attend.


Councillor P Reid was not convinced that the Assets Officer should attend all Council Meetings by exception.  The Assets Officer is not a Function Head and the Clerk line manages him.

Councillor Ellis stated that he believed that the Assets Officer should be out of the office.


Councillor Gibbs-Barton stated that the issue of Working Hours should be resolved by the Staff Committee.

7.11
Town Council Seal of Office – it was agreed that the cost of a Seal would be researched and presented to the Finance Committee.   Action Agreed: SN
7.12
Aim and Vision/Action Plan – it was agreed that a specific event should be facilitated to achieve this.  

7.13
Maintenance of Assets – Inspection, Painting, Repair of Bus Shelters, Public Seats and Play Areas; Planned Maintenance for Allotments – the Clerk advised Councillors that she and the Assets Officer had met with Dave Campbell from Northumberland County Council and that she hoped to have a report/update ready by the end of the week.
7.14
Work Programme for Volunteers – Councillor Parker explained what he had meant by this proposed topic and the type of projects that could be provided by Blyth Town Council.

The Clerk stated that Councillor Gibbs-Barton and she had met with Community Payback, Barnados among other organisations and all had problems with the provision of management and supervision for the volunteers.  Considerable costs were quoted as necessary for these aspects.

Initials:

Councillor Nisbet stated that the Princes Trust would perhaps be a better source of support and provided the Clerk with a contact and telephone number.


Councillor Gibbs-Barton suggested that the Mayor and Town Clerk should meet with the Princes Trust to explore possibilities.

7.15
Community Forum – Councillors stated that they understood that the Community Forum in Blyth had ceased to operate and asked whether it was the most appropriate platform for community engagement.

Councillor P Reid stated that Blyth Town Council needed a properly managed survey of all people to find out what the Town wants and what engagement they want.  Blyth Town Council should not listen to those who should the loudest but ensure actions are based on statistical validity.

Councillor Gibbs-Barton felt that all age groups needed to be represented in any survey and that the Community Forum did not provide this.

Councillor Davey enquired about the cost of this type of survey and expressed the need for some sense of reality.

Councillor Nisbet stated that there was a free download from Survey Monkey.

Councillor J R Potts stated that we need to establish accurate costs before a decision can be made.  Action Agreed:  SN
7.16
Publicity Campaign – it was agreed that to aid publicity information could be placed on the website after each meeting.
At this stage of the proceedings Councillor Walker requested the other issues on the Agenda be carried forward to the next meeting of the Policy Working Group.  Councillor Parker requested that two additional items be addressed before closing the meeting and this was agreed.
Initials:
7.18
Legal Advice – Action Agreed: SN to contact the Law Society to establish whether there were any Solicitors in Blyth Town or surrounding area who are suitably qualified to advise Blyth Town Council.

7.23
Chamber of Trade – Councillor Parker explained that there had been considerable interest amongst retailers and businesses in the Town for the re-introduction of a Chamber of Trade or the re-launch of something like ‘Blyth Pride’.  

It was proposed and agreed that more information be secured and that provisionally a meeting be held in September 2011.

The meeting closed at 8.05pm and outstanding items listed below are to be addressed at the next meeting scheduled for 20 September 2011, 6.00pm at a venue to be arranged: -
7.17
Mileage, Travel Allowance and Place of Work

7.19
Policy Document for Allotments (PR)

7.20
Tendering Process

7.21
Signatories for Contracts

7.22
Market Place/Town Centre

7.24
Town Twinning

7.25
Poster Advert – Blyth Spartans

7.26
Update Members Particulars

7.27
Outside Bodies

Signed by Chair of Policy Working Group: ___________________

Date: ____________________________ 
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